

Student Handbook Associate of Applied Science Nursing 2025/2026

Metropolitan Community College- Health Science Institute
Associate of Applied Science Nursing
3444 Broadway, Suite 408 (Penn Valley Site) Kansas City MO 64111
Phone: 816-604-4175

Email: PV.Nursing@MCCKC.EDU

Website Link for ADN Students

Revised August 2025

Table of Contents

| MCC's Mission, Values, and Purpose | 3 |
|--|----|
| Program Curriculum Model/ Outcomes | 5 |
| Missouri Nursing Practice Act for Professional Nursing | 6 |
| Statement of Non-Discrimination | 6 |
| Drug Free Workplace, Campus, and Community | 7 |
| Professional Nursing Code of Conduct | 7 |
| MCC Testing Criteria, Cost and Sanctions | 7 |
| Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Information | 8 |
| Essential Health Requirements | 9 |
| Safety Regulation | 11 |
| Requirements for Students in a Clinical Setting | 12 |
| Medical Emergencies at MCC – Penn Valley or HSI | 13 |
| Illness and Injury | 14 |
| Academic and Clinical Professional Conduct | 14 |
| Student Dress Code | 16 |
| Confidentiality and HIPAA | 18 |
| Nursing Skills Laboratory | 19 |
| Simulation/Virtual Hospital | 20 |
| Social Media Usage | 22 |
| Academic Dishonesty | 22 |
| Artificial Intelligence (AI) | 23 |
| General Guidelines | 24 |
| Attendance, Tardies, and Absences | 24 |
| Clinical Experience Preparation | 27 |
| Inclement Weather | 28 |
| Bereavement | 28 |
| Grading | 28 |
| Testing | 29 |
| ATI | 32 |
| Probation | 35 |
| Withdrawal and Failure Policy | 36 |
| Chain of Command | 38 |
| Academic Grievance Process | 38 |
| Re-Entry into the Program | 38 |
| Program Dismissal | 39 |
| Licensure Application, Graduation & Pinning | 40 |
| Accreditation | 41 |
| Program Faculty | 42 |

MCC's Mission, Values, and Purpose

https://mcckc.edu/about/mission.aspx

The Mission Statement of the Division of Nursing

The Nursing Division is committed to providing a quality Associate of Applied Science Nursing Degree in an academic setting. The nursing programs provide an environment conducive to learning that fosters intellectual inquiry, is supportive of the individual learner, values diversity, encourages commitment to lifelong learning, and provides for the development of the individual student.

Purpose Statements of the Division of Nursing

- 1. Provide a learning environment with appropriate organizational structure and resources to fulfill the mission of MCC.
- Attract and retain qualified traditional and non-traditional students from culturally diverse populations
 for completion of the Practical Nursing Certificate or the Associate Degree in Applied Science in
 Nursing.
- 3. Provide an environment that supports and enhances the educational program while fulfilling the individual student's learning needs.
- 4. Provide the student with the opportunity to develop new knowledge and skills through educational access by articulation among multiple levels of nursing education.
- 5. Provide an environment that holds students to be accountable for personal and professional growth through active participation in professional organizations and community activities.

Philosophy of the Nursing Program

Individual

The individual is a unique human organism who comes from a culturally diverse background with biological, psychological, social, and spiritual needs. The individual has an inherent knowledge, will, and strength that enable the person to achieve the tasks of the developmental stages and attain life goals. Needs in the biological, psychological, social, and spiritual dimension may affect the health of the individual.

Health

Health is a state of wholeness or integrity of the person and is defined by the individual. We believe health is a multi-dimensional, dynamic, fluid state in which the individual may be at any point from independence to

peaceful death. Health is the responsibility of a total society and all its members.

Environment

The environment encompasses the person, the family, and the community. Impacting the individual within the environment are the internal and external forces that affect the needs of that individual. Internal and external forces within the environment are considered by the nurse when assisting with the individual's needs.

Nursing

Nursing is a profession that focuses on the care of individuals, families, and communities. Nursing is primarily assisting the individual, ill or well, in the performance of those activities contributing to independence, maintenance, or restoration of health or a peaceful death. The nurse, as a professional, utilizes critical thinking and the nursing process to render care. Communication is essential to the individual/nurse relationship. The nurse is cognizant of legal/ethical issues when assisting the individual. Both the nurse and the individual are affected by internal and external forces, which are dynamic.

Education

Education is an ongoing, lifelong, dynamic process of socialization resulting in increased knowledge and behavioral change in which the learner must be an active participant.

Nursing Education

Nursing education integrates the science and art of nursing with knowledge from the humanities and the biological, physical, and behavioral sciences to provide the foundation for clinical application of nursing care. Utilization of basic core knowledge permits entry and exit at different points of the nursing education continuum.

Associate Degree Education

Associate degree nursing education prepares the graduate to assume the roles of provider, manager, and member of the discipline. The associate degree nurse can select from a variety of nursing interventions to meet complex needs of clients who have common, recurrent problems with predictable outcomes. The graduates of the Associate of Applied Science Nursing Degree are provided with an educational foundation for a variety of healthcare settings and/or for further study at the baccalaureate or master's level.

Course descriptions can be found at: Link to Course Descriptions

Conceptual Framework

The environment is the realm in which the interaction between the nurse and the individual occurs. The environment is dynamic and ever changing. Nursing is cognizant of the environment and the impact it has on the relationship between the nurse and the individual.

Nursing utilizes the skills of critical thinking, the nursing process, and the knowledge of legal/ethical issues to deliver care to an individual in a professional manner. The link between the nurse and the individual is communication.

The individual brings to the relationship basic needs: biological, psychological, social, and spiritual. Nursing must individualize care to meet those basic needs, incorporating the individual's cultural background and developmental stage. Nursing, within the environment in which the relationship is operating, utilizes the individual's own knowledge, strength, and will to assist the individual to independence, restoration, maintenance, or peaceful death.

Internal and external forces are present in all aspects of the relationship, arising from the environment or being inherent in the nurse or the individual. These forces influence the relationship and the interaction with the environment.

Program Curriculum Model/ Outcomes

The Nursing Program identifies nine (9) categories as a foundational guide to successful program outcomes. These categories include basic needs including biological, psychological, social, spiritual, legal, and ethical issues, cultural diversity, professionalism, the nursing process, environment, critical thinking, developmental stages, and communication.

Utilizing the above-mentioned categories, the Nursing Program identifies the following as its program outcomes:

- 1. Analyze concepts and principles of growth and development when providing age appropriate nursing care.
- 2. Integrate cultural and ethnic data when planning nursing care.
- 3. Prioritize client-centered care according to identified basic needs.
- 4. Analyze the impact of internal and external environmental factors on the provision of care throughout the wellness-illness continuum.
- 5. Demonstrate responsibility and accountability for continued development as a professional person.
- 6. Evaluate the effectiveness of the nursing process in the delivery of health care to clients/families throughout the life cycle.

- 7. Integrate principles from an expanding body of knowledge to assist individuals in promotion. maintenance and restoration of optimal health and independence whenever possible or a peaceful death.
- 8. Demonstrate therapeutic communication techniques to establish and maintain relationships with clients/families and the multidisciplinary health care team.
- 9. Integrate ethical and legal standards into the practice of nursing.

Missouri Nursing Practice Act for Professional Nursing

Students are expected to abide by and be aware of the Missouri Nursing Practice Act and the American Nurses Association Code of Ethics throughout the entirety of the program. Students should understand that completion of the program does not guarantee eligibility to take the licensure examination.

For a complete copy of The Nursing Practice Act, contact the Academic Affairs Office or access the website of Missouri State Board of Nursing or the Missouri statutes website.

Statement of Safe Practice

It is the goal and intent of clinical partners to do all that is reasonable to provide a safe and healthy environment. Active cooperation and commitment at all levels are necessary ingredients in attaining and maintaining this goal.

National Patient Safety Goals

Most clinical agencies are under the authority for safe practice as set forth by their accrediting body, The Joint Commission (TJC), previously known as the Joint Commission of the Accreditation of Hospital Organizations (JCAHO). JCAHO has identified national patient safety goals. It is the student's responsibility to understand how these recommendations are being implemented in clinical settings, as they relate to his or her role as a student. Please see <u>Joint Commission site</u> for the most up to date list of goals.

Statement of Non-Discrimination

Metropolitan Community College is committed to a policy of non-discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, birth, ancestry, national origin or disability in admissions, educational programs, services or activities and employment, as specified by federal laws Title VI; Title VII; Title IX, section 504; the Americans with Disabilities Act; and state laws and regulations.

Non-Discrimination and Demographics - Office of Civil Rights

Inquiries concerning compliance may be addressed to MCC's Title IX Coordinators:

MCC-Penn Valley
Dean of Student Development, 3201 Southwest
Trafficway,
Kansas City, MO 64111-2764
Telephone: 816.604.4114
Inquiries may also be addressed to:
(816) 604-1353.

Title IX Coordinator Civil Rights Administrator Administrative Center 3200 Broadway Kansas City, MO 64111

MCC Policies
Non-Discrimination 7.30020 BP
Student Discrimination and Harassment 7.30030 BP Student Discrimination and Harassment 7.30030 DP

Drug Free Workplace, Campus, and Community

Please refer to the MCC Student Code of Conduct:

Professional Nursing Code of Conduct

- 1. Should a student's behavior cause reason to suspect the use of any drugs/alcohol such behavior will be documented. It is the legal and ethical responsibility of the facility personnel to report the behavior to MCC faculty/staff and then for the faculty/staff to confront and report any students suspected of substance use and or abuse. Behaviors indicating the use and or abuse are irritability, mood swings, memory loss, deterioration of personal appearance, deterioration of work performance, difficulty meeting schedules and deadlines, frequent tardiness, excessive lethargy, frequent absenteeism without adequate explanation, repeated absenteeism following days off, deterioration of prepared assignments, the smell of alcohol on breath, disruptive or suspicious (at the instructor discretion) behavior.
- 2. As discussed below, clinical affiliation sites may require students to complete drug screening before they will be placed in the clinical setting, and some clinical sites may also require drug screening, with or without cause, during the course of the clinical placement. As provided below, you may also be asked to complete a drug test according to individual program requirements and/or MCC policy. MCC-PV has adopted the Federal Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988 and Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act Amendments of 1989. The policy is one of zero tolerance. The Code of Student Conduct imposes disciplinary sanctions for the use, possession, or distribution of alcoholic beverages and the illegal use, possession or distribution of drugs and controlled substances on MCC premises or at any MCC sponsored activity. A positive drug test may be cause for dismissal from an Allied Health or Nursing program as well as from the College. Additionally, a positive drug test may cause you to be excluded from all clinical sites and may also preclude you from taking state licensure examinations.

MCC Testing Criteria, Cost and Sanctions

Any Allied Health or Nursing student who demonstrates behavioral changes suspected to be related to the use of drugs, including but not limited to alcohol, will be required to submit to drug testing. While the Dean's decision to refer a student for drug testing shall be reasonable under all the circumstances, things upon which the Dean may base his/her determination to require drug testing may include, but are not limited to:

- Observable phenomena such as direct observation of drug use and/or physical symptoms or manifestations suggesting that the student is under the influence of a drug and/or alcohol.
- Erratic behavior, slurred speech, staggered gait, flushed face, dilated/pinpoint pupils, wide mood swings, and deterioration of work.
- Information that a student has caused or contributed to an accident, or near accident, that resulted in personal injury, including death, to a patient/client, fellow student, MCC or clinical site employee or any other person.
- The student's conviction, being judged guilty of or pleading nolo contendere to a drug, alcohol or controlled substance infraction in a federal or Missouri state court, including municipal and magistrate courts, or in a court of any other state having appropriate jurisdiction.

Any Allied Health or Nursing student who is referred for testing shall be responsible for the costs of such testing. Any student who tests positive for alcohol and/or unlawful drugs or controlled substances for which he/she cannot produce a valid and current prescription is subject to removal from his/her clinical rotation and may result in his/her inability to complete the program requirements and the consequent removal from the program. In order to uphold the importance of due process, the student in question shall have the right to a full and fair hearing, including the right to present witnesses and evidence on her/his behalf, before the imposition of any such internal program sanction. Of utmost importance is the well-being of patients (if involved). In addition to program sanctions, the student may be suspended or expelled from the College for violation of the Student Conduct Code.

- 3. The Program Coordinator and/or clinical site reserves the right to conduct random drug screens at the student's expense.
- 4. Nursing students refer to the Nurse Practice Act.
- 5. Failure to comply with drug screening, if requested, will result in program dismissal.

Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Information

Metropolitan Community College (MCC) is committed to ensuring equal access to all qualified students with disabilities in accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). If you have a disability which may impact your ability to access or participate in any aspect of class, please contact the MCC Administrative Center Director of Student Disability Services. The Disability Support Service (DSS) Coordinator will collaborate with you to determine what disability documentation/information is needed to provide accommodations.

Each MCC campus has a Disability Support Services (DSS) office that collaborates with faculty, staff,

students, and the community to promote equal access to all educational programs, classes, activities, and services provided within the community college system. Each MCC campus DSS office also provides services for students with documented disabilities. Arrangements can be made for aids and adjustments to help ensure equitable access to MCC's programs and services.

The campus DSS office also has information about the existence and location of services, activities, and facilities accessible to and usable by persons with disabilities.

Students or college visitors who have a disability as defined by the Americans with Disabilities Act are eligible for services.

Accommodation is determined on an individualized basis and may take time to put in place, so early notification to DSS is helpful. To qualify for services, students must identify themselves at the DSS office. Early application is highly preferred and should be completed prior to the start of each semester so that accommodation can be arranged in a timely manner. More information is available at https://mcckc.edu/disability. If you need accommodations due to any approved disability, contact the access professional at one of the MCC campuses:

MCC-Blue River: (816) 604-6568 MCC-Longview: (816) 604-2254 MCC-Maple Woods: (816) 604-3192 MCC-Penn Valley: (816) 604-4089

MCC Policy: Americans with Disabilities Act 3.25060 BP

* See topic "Testing" regarding testing accommodation policy and practices. *

Essential Health Requirements

Metropolitan Community College Associate of Applied Science Nursing Degree education requires assimilation of knowledge, the ability to make appropriate judgement in healthcare settings, and acquisition of substantial specialized skills and development. The practice of a nurse emphasizes collaboration among a diverse multidisciplinary healthcare team, the client, and the client's family.

The curriculum requires students to engage in diverse, complex, and specific experiences essential to the acquisition and practice of essential nursing skills and function. Unique combinations of cognitive, affective, psychomotor, physical, and social abilities are required to satisfactorily perform these functions. In addition to being essential to the successful completion of the requirements of the Associate of Applied Science Nursing Degree, these functions are necessary to ensure the health and safety of clients, peers, faculty, staff, and other healthcare providers.

The essential abilities necessary to acquire or demonstrate competence in a discipline as complex as nursing and needed for successful completion of the program include, but are not limited to, the following guidelines:

- 1. Motor Skills: students should have sufficient motor function so that they are able to execute movements required to successfully function in the classroom as well as provide general care and treatment to clients in all health care settings. Students should be able to reach items overhead, stand for 8-12 hours, stoop, crouch, kneel, and lift 25-50 pounds (for example: students are expected to maintain safety while assisting in lifting, moving, and/or transferring clients. While requesting assistance when lifting or positioning clients is expected, the exertion can be up to 50 pounds). The student must also be able to perform basic life support, including CPR, and function in an emergency. There will be no light duty offered or accepted for clinical or clinical-related activities. The student must be able to perform physically and mentally to full capacity as per the Clinical Orientation Manual.
- 2. Sensory/Observation: students must be able to acquire information through demonstration and experiences in the basic nursing sciences. The student must be able to observe a client accurately, at a distance and nearby, and observe and appreciate non-verbal communications when performing nursing assessment, intervention, or medication administration. The student must be capable of perceiving the signs of disease and infection as manifested through physical examination. Such information is derived from images of the body surfaces, palpable changes in various organs and tissues, and auditory information (client voice, heart tones, bowel, and lung sounds).
- 3. **Visual Acuity:** students must be able to read, to determine changes in the client's condition, to discriminate between measurements on equipment such as syringes or gauges, and to accurately use client care supplies and equipment.
- 4. **Communication:** students must be able to hear as well as be able to effectively verbalize and communicate with other students, faculty, staff, clients, family, and other members of the healthcare team. The student must express his or her ideas and feelings clearly and demonstrate a willingness and ability to give and receive feedback. A student must be able to convey or exchange information at a level allowing development of a health history, identify problems presented explain alternate solutions, and give directions during treatment and post-treatment. The student must be able to communicate effectively in oral and written format. The student must be able to process and communicate information on the client's status with accuracy, in a timely manner, to members of the health care team. The appropriate communication may also rely on the student's ability to make a correct judgement in seeking supervision and consultation in a timely manner.
- 5. **Cognitive:** students must be able to measure, calculate, reason, analyze, integrate, and synthesize in the context of nursing study. The student must be able to read and comprehend extensive written material. The student must also be able to evaluate and apply information and engage in critical thinking in the classroom and in the clinical setting.
- 6. **Behavioral/Emotional:** students must possess the emotional health required for the full utilization of his or her intellectual abilities, the exercise of good judgement, the prompt completion of all responsibility's attendant to the diagnosis and care of clients and families. In addition, the student must be able to maintain mature, sensitive, and effective relationships with clients, peers, faculty,

staff, and other professionals under all circumstances including highly stressful situations. The student must have the emotional stability to function effectively under stress and to adapt to an environment that may change rapidly without warning and/or in unpredictable ways. The student must be able to experience empathy for the situations and circumstances of others and effectively communicate that empathy. The student must know that his or her values, attitudes, beliefs, emotions, and experiences affect his or her perceptions and relationships with others. The student must be able and willing to examine and change his or her behavior when it interferes with productive individuation or team relationships. The student must possess skills and experience necessary for effective and harmonious relationships in diverse academic and working circumstances.

Safety Regulation

MCC Penn Valley Associate of Applied Science Nursing program follows the Standard Precaution policies of the institutions where laboratory and clinical experiences occur. Standard Precautions, as outlined by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), were developed to protect healthcare workers from blood-borne pathogens. All clients must be considered as having the potential to transmit infectious disease. Students must take measures to protect themselves, their coworkers, and the community at large from exposure to blood-borne pathogens.

We strongly recommend that you receive the Hepatitis B vaccine, which would be at your own expense.

MCC Nursing students will abide by the following expectations:

- 1. No procedures will be performed during a clinical rotation without the presence, permission, or knowledge of the instructor.
- 2. The driver in a carpool is responsible for carrying adequate liability insurance to protect him/herself in the event of a car accident. The college is not liable for accidents or injuries when using personal vehicles.
- 3. All students will acquaint themselves with the operation of and location of fire extinguishers and exits in the school building and on clinical rotations. Orientation to the clinical facilities is provided.
- 4. Students will practice appropriate body mechanics.
- 5. Understand that being a student in the nursing education program requires the practice of selected technical procedural skills and there is an element of risk involved.
- 6. Adhere to all safety requirements of the school and clinical facilities. This includes utilizing personal protective equipment (PPE) as necessary when caring for clients.
- 7. If emergency mouth-to-mouth resuscitation is warranted, mouthpieces, resuscitation bags or other ventilation devices should be available for use in areas in which the need for resuscitation is predictable.
- 8. Any student who has exudative lesions or weeping dermatitis should refrain from all direct patient care and from handling patient-care equipment until the condition resolves.

9. Protecting an individual's, clients', clinical facility's, or peers' privacy through strictly adhering to the rules of confidentiality is fundamental to nursing practice.

Personal protective equipment is available in health care facilities where students are assigned for clinical experiences. It is the student's responsibility to know the location of the equipment.

Should a needle stick or other exposure to blood-borne pathogens occur:

- Wash the area well with soap and water for 1-2 minutes.
- For mucous membrane exposure, rinse the area thoroughly with water or normal saline for 2 minutes.
- If a skin cut, puncture or lesion is exposed to blood or other potentially infectious material, immediately wash the area with soap and water until excess blood is visibly removed.
- Report the incident immediately to the instructor.
- The instructor will then follow the post-exposure plan as set by the institution where the incident occurs. The incident will be evaluated to determine if it is a true exposure. If the incident is found to be a true exposure, the source client must be evaluated for known or suspected HIV infection, hepatitis, or other infective agents preferably within one-half hour of the exposure report.
- The instructor will notify the Program Coordinator within 24 hours. The Program Coordinator will follow college policy for such incidences.

Requirements for Students in a Clinical Setting

All CNE requirements must be completed prior to the start of the nursing program and maintained/updated throughout the duration of the program. If a student remains out of compliance prior to the first clinical activity, they will receive a second clinical probation and thus a clinical failure for the course. MCC due dates regarding compliance overrides the given dates by Clinical Student.

All Nursing students are required to provide **up-to-date** official documentation of the following. Students must maintain complete and current health information on file with Clinical Student. Clinical Student must approve this documentation for it to be accepted. Additionally, students are required to keep paper copies of their documents in folder and keep on their person.

- Chickenpox (varicella) positive IgG titer or two (2) immunizations
- TB screening on admission and annual TB testing, per clinical orientation manual
- Series of three (3) Hepatitis B vaccinations and positive antibody titer or signed waiver
- Tetanus-Diphtheria acellular Pertussis; cannot be over ten (10) years old
- Measles, Mumps, Rubella positive IgG titer/s or two (2) immunizations
- Copy of health insurance card or waiver
- Color blindness screening

^{*}Clinical sites that are required in the nursing program do not allow or accept exemptions.*

Students who fail to complete/maintain compliance will **not** be permitted to attend clinical(s) (including participation in virtual Hospital, and other clinical related activities such as health fairs, flu clinics, etc.) and will be placed on clinical probation for noncompliance. If a student remains out of compliance prior to the first clinical day, the student will receive a clinical failure. If a student has a flagged background check and/or a flagged drug screen, MCC Penn Valley Clinical Compliance Officer and the respective Program Coordinator will determine a plan of action. This may result in revocation or immediate dismissal from the nursing program.

Since most organizations have an organizational compliance plan and are required to adhere to all federal, state, local laws and regulations, students are responsible for maintaining compliance via Clinical Student throughout the duration of the program.

Hospital Competency Exam

The student must complete the KCANE Hospital Competency Exam each calendar year in August with a minimum score of 90%, posted on Clinical Student. This is to be completed before the start of the semester.

Basic Life Support (BLS) Certification

Students must obtain Basic Life Support Certification in a course for Health Care Providers from the American Heart Association, to include adult (one- and two-person), infant (one-person), and child (one- and two-person) with AED. Students must remain BLS certified throughout the duration of the nursing program. Evidence of current certification for professional/health care providers must be provided at the beginning of each clinical lab course and must be valid. If the student's graduation date changes, the student is responsible for obtaining and uploading to Clinical Student the BLS certification as listed above to be dated through the new graduation date.

Clinical Equipment

The following equipment is needed and considered part of the uniform during any clinical-related activity:

- · Watch with second hand
- Stethoscope
- Pen light
- Bandage Scissors
- Non-erasable black ink pens for documentation

Medical Emergencies at MCC - Penn Valley or HSI

1. Notification

NON-EMERGENCIES -

If the injury/illness is non-emergent, non-life threatening, but requires prompt medical attention:

a. Contact the MCC Police Dispatch at 816-604-1111, and MCC police will assist in accordance with MCC Policy.

EMERGENCIES-

If this is a medical emergency requiring immediate attention, call 911. MCC police department must be notified. Please call Police Dispatch at 816-604-1200.

- 2. Be prepared to provide the following information:
 - a. Exact location of injured person
 - b. Type of injury or illness

Illness and Injury

The student is responsible for any expenses incurred due to a medical emergency involving illness or injury, including transportation to a medical facility. Students are required to either have their own health insurance or a signed waiver stating that they are responsible for any medical costs as a result of any illness or injury incurred.

Implementation of universal blood and body fluid precautions for ALL patients eliminates the need for use of the isolation category of "Blood and Body Fluid Precautions" previously recommended by CDC for patients known or suspected to be infected with blood borne pathogens. Isolation precautions (example of but not limited to enteric, airborne, contact, droplet) should be used as necessary if associated conditions are diagnosed or suspected. It is the expectation that students follow site-specific recommendations for isolation precautions. In addition, students may be required to be fit tested at specific clinical sites. This will be conducted per the guidelines at the specific site, if applicable. Please note that the student is responsible for all costs related to post-exposure procedures. The clinical facility may provide the treatment at no cost to the student, but this is site-specific and at the discretion of the clinical site.

Students and faculty must be fully fit for duty according to clinical partner policy as per the Clinical Orientation Manual.

Academic and Clinical Professional Conduct

Student Guidelines

- All students will read and abide by the <u>MCC Student Code of Conduct.</u>
- Read and follow the policies stated in this program handbook/course syllabus. The student is

responsible for the knowledge of, the practice of, and accountability of the above-mentioned policies.

- Smoking is not permitted in any MCC building on college grounds, or in facilities where MCC instruction occurs. Students who violate the no-smoking policy will be subject to the Code of Student Conduct. For assistance with smoking cessation, contact The Missouri Tobacco Quit Line, 1-800-784-8669 or this link.
- Maintain a professional image and reputation as an MCC Nursing student by supporting the mission, vision, and core values of the Nursing Program. Review Handbook and MCC policies. Violation of this may be subject to possible disciplinary action or dismissal from the program.
- Plan to arrive at all MCC nursing school activities at least 5 minutes before the scheduled start time. If you are going to miss, please inform your instructor ahead of time. An initial phone call or text is appropriate but MUST be followed up by an MCC-issued email within 24 hours.
- If the student is late to a clinical activity (simulation/virtual hospital, skills lab, or clinical) and does not notify the instructor prior to being late the student will follow the procedure for being absent. The email or message prior to the student being late does NOT excuse the tardiness; this is simply a required step of notification.
- Come prepared. Complete readings and other learning activities. Have all necessary equipment such as writing utensils, notebooks, textbooks, handouts, electronic devices, chargers, and medical equipment. This ensures success in both the classroom and clinical environment while also ensuring safe client care.
- Breaks during class and lectures (at least 10 minutes) are given every hour. The instructor designates when the break occurs and when class resumes.
- Eating in the classrooms is prohibited. Designated commons areas are available for food consumption.
- Students may have water to drink during class time if the beverage has a lid.
- Children, family, or any person(s) not enrolled in the current nursing cohort/course are not permitted in the classroom, lab, any clinical site, or activity while the student engages in learning activities.
- Students are not allowed to accept visitors to the clinical site during the assigned clinical times.
- Cellular phone and Smart device use (including but not limited to phone calls, texting, facetime, video chats, social media) in all educational setting, including, but not limited to the classroom, clinical setting, skills labs, and computer labs are not allowed unless the instructor authorizes use during a learning activity. The phone is to be left in the student's bag or backpack and accessed only during instructor-led group breaks. The phone must be placed in "silent" mode in all education settings as defined above.
- Instructors are available during posted office hours. Please make an appointment to address course concerns with the respective course instructor (no other faculty) to protect your privacy and seek the individualized attention deserved.
- MCC employees can be reached by office phone, email, or cell phone (if listed on the course syllabus). Please allow 24 hours for voicemails and emails to be addressed on weekdays. Messages received on weekends may not be addressed until Monday. If a message is sent in a format other

than email, it must be followed up on by the student via email within a 24-hour period. This is the responsibility of the student. If the student fails to follow up with an email within the period specified (24 hours), the information shared will not be upheld for future purposes.

- Inappropriate use of equipment is unacceptable behavior and subject to discipline.
- Personal items left in the classroom, clinical setting, virtual hospital, skills lab, or other area not locked by the individual student are not the responsibility of MCC; subsequently, items are not protected from theft.
- If the guidelines of the clinical facility are more stringent than those of the program, the student is expected to adhere to those of the clinical facility and to the city-wide orientation manual (in clinical student shared folder).

Student Dress Code

The following guidelines are consistent with standards of professionalism. To ensure a professional appearance is maintained, students will be instructed in additional dress policies relevant to specific settings. The following guidelines must be adhered to during any clinical related activity (skills lab activities, Virtual Hospital activities, and hospital/clinic/community clinicals):

| Category | Requirement |
|---------------|--|
| HYGIENE | Good hygiene such as bathing, use of deodorant, and brushing teeth is expected. Perfumes, colognes, essential oils, and scented toiletries should be avoided, as individuals may have adverse reactions to the scents. Make-up should be conservative and good taste. False eyelashes are NOT allowed. |
| UNIFORM | The student uniform is an embroidered Royal blue scrub top and black uniform scrub pants. Students can choose to wear a black skirt. The specific style numbers are given during orientation. Jogger style scrub pants are allowed. Plain, solid color white, gray, or black short sleeved or long-sleeved t-shirts may be worn under the scrub top. Solid black traditional scrub jacket is allowed. The student uniform is to be clean, wrinkle free, and in good repair with appropriate fit. Uniforms with school insignia must not be worn outside of the educational setting. |
| NAME BADGE | Students are required to wear their MCC issued photo ID badge. The badge is to be worn above the waist on the right front of the uniform. The badge is not to be worn outside school or any clinical sponsored activities. Lost name badges must be replaced immediately at the expense of the student. |
| UNDERGARMENTS | Undergarments are required to be worn but not visible with the student uniform. |

| HOSE | Clean white or black socks must be worn. |
|-------------|--|
| | Female students will wear neutral colored hose with the dress uniform. |
| SHOES | All white or all black leather (including soles) nurse's shoes of choice will be worn. No swish, stripes or patterns of any kind allowed. Shoes must be clean and polished and have clean shoestrings. Shoes must be in good repair. Closed toed and heel are required. No crocs are allowed. No mesh tennis shoes or boots are allowed. |
| HAIR | Hair should be neat and dean without extreme colors (acceptable colors are only those that naturally exist). Hair should be controlled so that it does not fall over the eyes, and in the immediate work area or on clients. (ex. long ponytails must be secured, kept off the face, and from swinging into the work area when providing care. Bangs that extend beyond the eyebrows and long dangling side curls are not acceptable). Headbands can be worn but must be-solid in colors of white, gray, orblack. No visible chest hair. Facial hair should be short, clean, and well-groomed and must in no way interfere with the technical and professional requirements of a nursing student's work assignment. Some settings, such as the operating room, may require covering over a beard. All facial hair must be removed prior to N95 fit testing, if applicable. Head covering sworn for religious reasons or for protection must be appropriate and secured to prevent any cross-contamination. |
| NAILS | Nails must be kept clean, well-groomed, and no longer than ¼ inch from tip of finger to tip of nail. Artificial nails include bonding tips, wrappings, acrylic, and gel finishes are not allowed. In other words, any fingernails with which you were not born are considered artificial and may not be worn. Nail polish may NOT be worn. |
| JEWELRY | Only a plain wedding band (simple with no raised stones) or silicone band may be worn while in uniform. Only one set of simple post earrings is allowed. Flesh or clear spacers must be worn in other piercings or gauges. If wearing a post piercing in the ear for alleviating migraines (Daith piercing), the sum of ear piercings may NOT exceed three. A doctor's note for wearing a Daith Piercing may be requested. No facial piercings or gauges allowed. A watch with a second hand, is to be worn with the student uniform. Ornamental and Smart watches are NOT allowed. Soldered jewelry is NOT allowed in the clinical environment. |
| | |
| OTHER DRESS | No head coverings can be worn in the clinical facility unless it is part of |

| religious/cultural practice. |
|--|
| No hooded sweatshirts or hooded jackets are allowed in the clinical setting. |
| Tattoos and body art must be covered while in the clinical setting. |

Confidentiality and HIPAA

Students will have access to client protected health information during clinical experiences and are legally and ethically obligated to treat this information in the strictest of confidence. The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) of 1996 is designed to protect an individual's right to privacy in relation to his/her health care status. Any information you receive that is of a personal nature and has no direct bearing on the client's treatment or well-being should be considered confidential. Unless the information you have received may cause harm to the person or others it should be withheld and considered private.

As a student preparing for a career in health care, you will have access to and use client records to gather information that will assist you in planning and implementing care during clinical and virtual hospital experiences. It is the responsibility of the student to safeguard client privacy. This includes:

- Do not put any identifiable data on assignments, reports, or discussion that you use for professional education
- Do not make copies or duplicate client records
- Do not communicate client information in any format unless the information is pertinent to the client care needs and is within HIPAA privacy guidelines of the clinical facility
- Never use the name of a client, family member, healthcare provider, individual's title, or healthcare entity
- Do not use any type of identifier with connection to the client or facility. Do not use titles of hospital staff/administration.
- Do not communicate clinical or facility information via social media or other forms of information-sharing.
- Information put inside student packets/folders, stapled or individual papers is the responsibility of the student. If this patient information falls out of a student pocket or off a desk, it is the responsibility of the student. The student must make every reasonable attempt to protect the patient's HIPAA-protected information in a clinical setting.

The above-mentioned list is not all-inclusive. If you are in doubt as to whether it is appropriate to utilize a reference or title, ask your instructor or the Program Coordinator.

This is a federal law and violates carry severe consequences for the individual professional and the health care entity. Any student who violates this law will incur discipline or be dismissed from the program of study with no possibility of program re-entry. It is important to note that this means NO violations are allowed, which means if it occurs, even once, the consequence is final.

Nursing Skills Laboratory

Experiences are planned to provide demonstration, practice, and evaluation of specific skills necessary to function in the hospital setting. Selected skills will be evaluated in the Nursing Skills Lab on a 1:1 basis after the student has had an opportunity to practice.

If the student is unsuccessful in demonstrating competency, the student will be referred by the faculty to the Skills Lab. The Nursing Education Coordinator will reach out to the student to schedule a time for remediation. The respective course faculty will be included in the email communication.

If a student needs/wanting additional practice for any clinical skill, students will sign up for individual practice sessions. "Open Laboratory" hours will be posted for practice sessions on Skills Lab doors.

All nursing students are expected to follow the guidelines set forth by this policy. All nursing students will:

- Conduct themselves professionally. Disruptive and inappropriate behaviors will not be tolerated.
- If a student is in the skills lab for a scheduled activity, MCC scrubs must be worn.
- Demonstrate appropriate use of equipment. The equipment is to facilitate student learning.
 - At no time is the equipment to be used for anything other than content/assignment specific tasks.
 - Understanding of personal protective equipment (PPE) for the assigned/practicing activity. Proper glove donning and removal is critical.
- Maintain the integrity of skills laboratory and equipment.
 - Skills laboratory equipment does not leave the skills laboratory.
 - Food and drink are not permitted in the skills laboratory, except for water in an enclosed (including lid) container. There is a commons area at each site for use by students.
 - The skills laboratory will be presented as if it were a health care facility, kept clean and neat.
 - Everyone in the lab should be aware of the location of all safety equipment (first aid kit, fire extinguishers, eyewash station, etc.).
 - All broken equipment must be reported, and all broken glass disposed of in sharps containers.
 - Sharps (needles, disposable razors, glucose lancets, etc.) must be disposed of in sharps containers.
- Occupy the skills laboratory only when assigned/scheduled AND supervised by faculty/skills laboratory supervisor.
 - Skills and clinical simulation laboratory experiences will be scheduled and posted at the beginning of each semester.
 - Open skills laboratory times will be posted and/or individual appointments made with the skills laboratory supervisor/instructor.

- Nursing skills lab (excluding open skills lab hours) is considered clinical time, and all clinical rules/policies apply.
- Maintain a safe environment.
 - Follow standard precautions.
 - Being a nursing student requires the practice of selected technical procedural skills;
 therefore, there is an element of risk.
 - No children are allowed in the skills laboratory.
- Meet all assigned requirements prior to participation in the skills/simulation laboratory experience.
- It is the student's responsibility to reschedule the missed assignment with the skills laboratory supervisor/instructor.
- Maintain confidentiality with simulation and skills laboratory experiences.

Simulation/Virtual Hospital

- 1. As a component of clinical experience, most clinical nursing courses have simulation experiences in the Virtual Hospital at HSI.
- Each course with simulation assigned schedules its own scenarios, as appropriate to the course.
- Participation in the Virtual Hospital is required, and the expectations for performance in the Virtual Hospital are the same as for all other clinical experiences, including but not limited to maintaining compliance with immunizations and other CNE requirements.
- Failure to meet expectations for the Virtual Hospital results in the same consequences as required for any other clinical experience. Feedback from the Virtual Hospital faculty may be included in the clinical evaluation for the course.
- Requirements and expectations for student participation in the Virtual Hospital:
 - a. Virtual Hospital experiences may require assignments to be completed prior to the learning activity. This is considered preparation for clinical and is necessary for the simulation to be a valuable learning experience.
 - b. Students arriving unprepared for the Virtual Hospital experience or with assignments incomplete will be sent home, placed on probation, and given a make-up assignment.
 - c. All students will be required to sign a Virtual Hospital confidentiality statement prior to participating in simulation scenarios.
 - d. A breach of confidentiality as defined in the statement will result in the student being placed on clinical probation; a second breach of the defined confidentiality will result in clinical failure.
 - e. All students participating in Virtual Hospital activities will follow the Student Dress Code as defined in the Nursing Programs Student Handbook.

- f. Arriving for the activities in the Virtual Hospital without appropriate attire or without necessary patient care equipment will result in the student being sent home, being placed on probation, and subject to make-up activities as designated by the instructor.
- g. Absence from a Virtual Hospital experience will result in the student being placed on probation and given a make-up assignment, as designated by the faculty. (See Attendance)
- h. Simulation is a fully immersive experience; it is important that students are on time and present for all portions of a scheduled simulation activity. Failure to be on time will prevent the student from being allowed to participate in the simulation. This will result in a clinical absence for the student and issuance of clinical probation. The missed time simulation experience will be made up by with a make-up assignment, based on the discretion of the instructor (See Attendance). The clinical tardy policy does not apply to simulation. In simulation, 1 or more minute(s) late is a clinical absence and the clinical absence policy will be followed.
- j. Eating, drinking (except closed topped water) and/or smoking is not permitted in the Virtual Hospital.
- k. Cell phones in the Virtual Hospital are allowed for Duo Security use only and must be placed on silent. Cell phone use is not allowed during any designated clinical time. Cells phones and pagers are not to be accessed with the exception of Duo Security. Failure to comply will result in the student being placed on clinical probation.
- I. The Virtual Hospital is a clinical setting. Professional behavior is expected from the students participating in the Virtual Hospital. Failure to practice professional behavior during the simulation experience will result in the student being placed on clinical probation.
- m. The student is expected to provide patient care during the simulation as if they are a licensed professional caring for the patient.
- n. Standard precautions are used just as they would be in the health care facility.
- o. The Virtual Hospital has restricted access. Faculty or staff must accompany learners. Unauthorized personnel are not permitted.
- p. Hazardous waste: All sharps used within the Virtual Hospital are to be disposed of in the approved receptacle (sharps containers.)
- q. Latex allergy: Learners, faculty, and staff need to be aware that some equipment may contain latex. Those with known allergies/sensitivity need to contact their faculty member who will notify the Virtual Hospital coordinator.
- r. The Virtual Hospital records simulation experiences for the use of Faculty and students involved in that scenario. The recording can be used to provide feedback (debriefing), assess achievement, and help evaluate course curriculum. Recordings shall not be used for promotional or public display unless specifically requested and written permission is given by all participants.

Social Media Usage

On social networking sites such as Facebook, X, Instagram, etc., students are prohibited from posting about associated program clinical sites and supervisors; protected patient and family information; and the MCC – Penn Valley Professional Nursing program without the approval of the Program Coordinator.

All students must comply with HIPAA policies.

Absolutely no photos can be posted regarding patients or patient care. Should the clinical site's social media policy be more stringent, the student is required to comply with the clinical site's policy. Failure to comply with this social media policy will result in failure of the clinical course and dismissal from the Professional Nursing program.

Academic Dishonesty

As MCC Nursing students you are encouraged to assist each other and exchange information to master concepts and skills covered in course work throughout the program. However, collaboration on any graded assignment or exam, not an individual student's work/intellect will be considered as a violation of MCC Code of Student Conduct as printed in the MCC Student Handbook. Further information can be found at this link.

If an academic exercise is designed to receive a grade, the following activities constitute academic cheating violations unless expressly authorized by the instructor in advance:

Plagiarizing any information or idea and submitting as your own work.

Cheating in any form involving academic work, including but not limited to:

- Copying another's work and turning it in as your own
- Looking at another student's examination
- Utilizing an electronic device to obtain answers or other information related to exam or quiz answers
- Using printed/written, or electronic materials to obtain information prior to, during, or after an exam or quiz
- Providing information to another student who has not yet completed an assigned exam, any
 course preparatory work, lab assignment, VH Simulation experience, or course experience in
 any format, including sharing exam or quiz information via any form of written, verbal, or
 electronic communication
- Accepting or providing unauthorized assistance on assignments, papers, skills exams, written exams, VH Simulation experiences
- Falsifying any information that the student provides to the college including forging signatures
 or tampering with official documents. MCC reserves the right to verify validation of shared
 documents. Documents may be required to be shared to the program coordinator upon
 request once the student returns to classroom or clinical activities.

Additionally, group work is considered the same as individual work and can result in the same grade for the entire group. When completing a group project ensure that your work meets your satisfaction before it is turned in as completed. When a project is handed in or presented in class, etc., all students in that group have "signed off" on the project as satisfied with the entire project. Thus, if there is a problem with the academic honesty policy and it is a group project, all students in that group may receive the same course of action.

Academic dishonesty will result in course failure. As with any course failure, the student has the right to appeal.

Yuja or lecture/class recording is not mandatory, per MCC policy. The instructor has the academic freedom to determine whether the day/class/lecture activities will be recorded. All program content is considered the intellectual property of the presenter. To audio record or load classroom material on any site or method of information-sharing outside of MCC, students will seek permission from the instructor. It is the assumption that any recorded material will be for individual use only. If an instructor specifies that recording will not be allowed or offered, the student may **not** record on their own devices of any kind. Violation of this policy will include consequences consistent with academic dishonesty. Exception(s) to this include students with testing accommodations and only the student with required accommodations may utilize the recording. Sharing of the recording is prohibited and violation of this will include consequences consisted with the academic dishonesty policy.

It is illegal to print, share, or reproduce in any way the information on computer software program screens. It is against copyright laws. Therefore, please be informed that no printing, sharing, or reproduction of any of the software screens and programs may occur in any computer lab or home device utilizing the MCC website and its affiliates.

Consequences of copyright infringement could be loss of site license, program litigation, or individual student litigation.

Artificial Intelligence (AI)

Artificial Intelligence (AI) may be used as a tool, not a replacement, of student learning and contribution. Academic honesty in relation to AI use is expected. Failure to utilize AI in an academically honest manner will be subject to the academic dishonesty policy, which may include discipline up to and including program dismissal. MCC requires adherence to accurate attribution of sources and the transparent acknowledgement of the contribution of others to ideas, discoveries, interpretations, and conclusions. As such, all material included in assignment submissions must be properly attributed to sources (using quotations and citations as appropriate). Failure to attribute material to its original source constitutes plagiarism. Students should be aware that generative AI tools often generate incorrect statements, generate fake sources, and/or do not attribute material to proper sources. Students must acknowledge all instances in which generative AI tools were used in an assignment

(such as in ideation, research, analysis, editing, debugging, etc.). All submitted work by a student must be original work, unless otherwise stated by the instructor regarding the individual assignment. Students are responsible for the entirety of their final submission; any inaccuracies or other deficiencies cannot be excused based on originating from an AI tool.

General Guidelines

All students are expected to abide by the above-mentioned dress code during any clinical related activities. Uniforms are to be worn to the clinical area, during the clinical activity, and to/from home only. Short shorts, midriff tops, miniskirts, tattered jeans, tight-fitting sweat suits, and other inappropriate articles of clothing are not acceptable for school wear. Tattoos and body art must be covered in all clinical settings or where the uniform is expected to be worn.

Behavior

- Alcoholic beverages are not permissible 24 hours prior to or during clinical and school-related hours. Alcohol on the breath is a reason to be sent home and be considered an unexcused absence. If behaviors indicated the misuse of a substance, the student will be dismissed.
- Gum chewing is not permitted during all school-related activities, including the classroom.
- No smoking, vaping, or use of tobacco products are allowed at clinical sites for MCC Nursing students and faculty. If you smell strongly of smoke or vapor, you may be asked to leave the facility and be given a failure for that clinical day. A clinical day for which a failure is issued is not eligible for make-up.
- Offensive odors including strong perfumes, colognes, essential oils, perspiration, smoke (cigarettes or otherwise) or body odors are not acceptable. Students may be asked to excuse themselves for a brief break to eliminate the offensive odor immediately. Inadequate elimination of the odor may result in clinical dismissal and therefore an unexcused absence.
- Unprofessionalism or disrespectful behavior results in a failed clinical day. A clinical day for which a failure is issued is not eligible for make-up.

As an MCC nursing student, evaluation of clinical dress is considered part of the clinical evaluation. Students wearing uniforms, make-up, hair accessories, or jewelry deemed inappropriate may be asked to remove or alter the items being worn at faculty or facility discretion. If the dress guideline infraction is unable to be resolved immediately, a student not in compliance with dress guidelines will be sent home at the instructor's discretion. This will be considered an unexcused clinical absence and therefore a probation form will be issued with a make-up assignment, if applicable. The student will be subject to the probation process and/or escalation of a previous probation.

Attendance, Tardies, and Absences

All communication for attendance, class, simulation, clinical, or instruction must be conducted on your MCC email and **not** from Canvas. If a student emails or notifies an instructor from Canvas, a personal

email, or any other means of communication, it will not be considered.

Classroom Absence

It is an MCC Nursing Department expectation that for program success, students must attend all class sessions of the courses in which they are enrolled and must arrive in a punctual manner. Absence from a class places a student in jeopardy of poor or inadequate performance and compromise student success. If a student finds it necessary to be absent, the student must notify the instructor at least one hour prior to the start of the course activity. The student is responsible for obtaining lecture notes and submitting assigned work on time, per the course calendar. Any assignments due will not be credited (meaning the student receives a zero) when submitted late. Late is defined as any assignment turned in after the start of the class or otherwise specified on the course schedule. Any class activity or participation points given in class are subject to being forfeited if a student is not present for class. Quiz points are forfeited if the student is not present in class or arrives late. Classroom attendance is defined as the student being present for 80% or greater of class time, measured in minutes.

- 1. A **first absence** from classroom lecture will result in the student receiving a verbal warning.
- 2. A **second absence** from classroom lecture will result in the student receiving a written probation form.
- 3. A **third absence** from classroom lecture will result in a failure of the course.

All make-up assignments must be completed at the scheduled "make-up" time. Scheduled make-up assignment times will be determined by the instructor, if applicable. If the student does not complete the make-up assignment at the designated time the instructor has arranged, no points will be given (zero) for the assignment.

The instructor has the right to give an alternate competency assessment as a make-up.

Clinical Attendance

Clinical experience is an essential learning component of the nursing education program. MCC Nursing Department works extremely hard to provide optimal clinical opportunities for nursing students. The program works in collaboration with other area nursing programs and clinical facilities to provide a comprehensive and robust opportunity for the clinical learning experience. Students may be asked to travel as far as 60 miles one way for clinical. Once clinical assignments are made, they will not be changed. Students must have their own transportation to successfully complete the program required clinical education. Attendance at all clinical activities, including simulation and orientation to the clinical institution/area, is mandatory. Failure to meet clinical attendance requirements will result in a failing course grade. Specific information regarding the clinical experiences within the program will be outlined within the specific course syllabus with additional information on Canvas.

Absence due to a documented prolonged illness or hospitalization with physician documentation must be reported to the respective course faculty and program coordinator for review on an individual basis.

Students should also be aware that funding by various agencies may be contingent upon attendance and that students on financial aid may have their eligibility for financial aid impacted by poor attendance.

There will be no light duty offered or accepted for clinical or clinical-related activities. The student must be able to perform physically and mentally to full capacity as per the Clinical Orientation Manual. If the student is unable to fully perform, there will not be alternatives available. This will be counted as a clinical absence and follow the clinical absence policy. If the student is unable to proceed in the course because of their inability to perform in a full capacity, the student is responsible for contacting the Program Coordinator to discuss the option(s) moving forward in the program.

Clinical Tardies

Punctual attendance is required for all scheduled clinical experiences. It is the professional understanding that the student is on time and prepared for their clinical assignment. Students are expected to arrive at their assigned clinical experience on time and in complete uniform. In the event a student will be tardy for the clinical experience, the student must notify the instructor at least 15 minutes prior to the scheduled start time for the clinical activity. Clinical tardy is defined as arriving late to the clinical experience. Notification of the tardy via a text or phone call to the instructor/clinical instructor **must** be followed up by an email stating the reason for the tardy. Texting, e-mailing, and/or sending words by a classmate/friend are not acceptable methods of communicating a tardy.

If the student fails to notify the instructor prior to being tardy to clinical, this will be considered a clinical absence, and the policy for clinical absence will be followed. Tardy is defined as late 1-14 minutes to the meeting spot arranged.

If the student arrives 15 or more minutes late and does notify the instructor prior to arriving late, the student may not enter and the policy for clinical absence will be followed. In this instance, the student will receive probation and a make-up assignment. The make-up assignment will be due the same time the rest of the clinical group turns in their assignment. No late work will be accepted.

- 1. A **first tardy** (1-14 minutes late) with prior notification to the instructor before the scheduled start of the clinical activity (at least 15 minutes prior) during the same clinical course will result in the student being given a verbal warning and the tardy noted on the clinical evaluation form and will impact the professionalism performance score.
- 2. A **second tardy** (1-14 minutes late) with prior notification to the instructor before the scheduled start of the clinical activity (at least 15 minutes prior) during the same clinical course will result in the student receiving probation for attendance.

3. A **third tardy** (1-14 minutes late) with prior notification to the instructor before the scheduled start of the clinical activity (at least 15 minutes prior) during the same clinical course will result in a failure of the clinical rotation based on unprofessional practice. This constitutes a course failure.

If the student fails to notify the instructor prior to the tardy and/or arrives more than fifteen (15) minutes after the designated start time for the clinical experience, the student will be sent home and will be counted as a clinical absence for the day. The clinical absence policy will be followed.

Clinical Absence

If a clinical absence is necessary, students must notify the assigned faculty/adjunct at least fifteen (15) minutes prior to the start of the clinical activity. The notification must be followed up by an email to the faculty MCC email/adjunct preferred email address. Failure to notify the faculty/adjunct of an impending clinical absence at least fifteen (15) minutes prior to the scheduled time of clinical will result in a probation given. A make-up assignment will be given and will be due as directed per instructor. No late work will be accepted.

Each clinical day counts as an individual absence. Students must attend the entire clinical session for the day to be counted as completed. If a student leaves early, it will be a clinical absence.

Clinical Experience Preparation

Unsatisfactory/incomplete clinical paperwork, preparation, or ability to safely care for patients/clients could result in the student being dismissed for the day and will be counted as a clinical absence. "Clinical" is defined as clinical, skills lab, simulation, and any clinical activities categorized under clinical hours.

Students may be required to complete an alternative assignment assigned by the instructor.

If the clinical instructor is absent, the instructor will contact the students within a minimum of two (2) hours prior to the assigned clinical start time via the student MCC email. The clinical day will be replaced with an alternative activity, as assigned.

Simulation is a fully immersive experience. It is important that students are on time and present for all portions of a scheduled simulation activity. Failure to be on time (later than 1 minute) will prevent the student from being allowed to participate in the simulation. This will result in a clinical absence for the student and issuance of clinical probation. The student absent for any scheduled simulation activity will be provided a make-up assignment, based on the discretion of the instructor. The make-up assignment will only be provided once (1) and the second offense of tardiness or absence to simulation will result in a clinical failure as this will be a second probation.

Inclement Weather

During inclement weather conditions or other campus closures, students are to be guided by the MCC's Inclement Weather Protocol: https://mcckc.edu/campus-police/inclement-weather-protocol.aspx

Bereavement

These absences are to follow the clinical and course absence policies as listed in the handbook. Extenuating circumstances need to be presented to the course instructor who may refer the student to the Program Coordinator, as necessary.

Grading

1. The grading policy of the Nursing Program meets the expectations of the State Board of Nursing and is specific to the Nursing Program.

A = 93-100 B = 86-92 C = 80-85 D = 70-79 F = 69 or below

- 2. Grades will be computed using a point system as outlined in the course syllabus.
- 3. For courses with both a theory and clinical component, students must achieve a "C" average (80%) in the theory portion and complete the clinical portion of the course with a satisfactory evaluation.
- 4. Students must achieve an 80% cumulative course grade at the end of each semester to progress to the next semester. Failure to achieve an 80% average will result in a failing grade and the student will have to repeat the course, if eligible. If clarification is needed or you have questions regarding this requirement, please contact an instructor or the Program Coordinator. The final letter grade posted will be based off the student's cumulative grade.
- 5. Clinical practicum is graded either "satisfactory" or "unsatisfactory." The student **MUST** attain a satisfactory rating on <u>all</u> elements of the clinical evaluation tool. A satisfactory clinical performance shall be determined through a final evaluation process based on attendance, active participation in direct patient/client care, safe practice, professionalism, pre and/or post-conference participation, clinical counseling notes, and overall evaluation indicating the degree to which the student has met the written clinical objectives of the course. If an unsatisfactory

- grade is received, the student will receive a failing grade for the course and will have to repeat the course (with clinical), if eligible.
- 6. When a student is unsuccessful (D/F grade) in a course, that course must be repeated prior to progression to other courses. Re-enrollment for a course being repeated will be on a space-available basis. The following semester, the student must complete the repeated course before being allowed to move to the next level of courses within the curriculum. The student will not be allowed to combine any different level of nursing courses, whether a prerequisite is required or not.
- 7. The program may offer courses over the summer semester. If students sign up for courses over the summer and the course(s) are cancelled, students will be responsible for taking the course the next semester it is offered. The program will not allow any cancelled courses to be combined with the next level courses.
- 8. No more than one (1) nursing course in the total nursing program may be repeated, whether it be from withdrawal or failure.
- 9. A second failure of a nursing course (including a repeated course will result in dismissal from the Nursing Program and the student will not be eligible for re-admission.
- 10. All grades are calculated and averaged. **Grades will NOT be rounded.** Only the whole number will be used. NO extra credit will be offered. (Example: 79.9% does **not** equate to 80%).
- 11. No late work will be accepted, unless clearly identified and pre-arranged by the instructor. This includes make-up assignments. Make-up assignments for missed clinical time will be due at the same time as the rest of the class.

Testing

Testing is a vital component of the formative evaluation process. Exams will be given in each course on a scheduled basis. Course exams may be given in the computer lab, the classroom, MCC-PV testing center, through the testing platform on Canvas or online per ATI. The following rules and guidelines are in place to ensure that students have efficient, fair, and positive experiences on exam days.

1. Students may not enter the testing lab 10 minutes after the exam begins. There will be a 10% penalty for late entry (1-9 minutes). Example – if a test is scheduled for 8:30am, the student may not enter after 8:40am. Students who enter between 8:31am and 8:40am will be allowed to test with an automatic 10% penalty/deduction. Any student greater than ten (10) minutes late to the exam will be considered absent for the exam and will need to reschedule a make-up

- exam in the MCC-PV testing center. All make-up exam policies and notification policies apply, including a deduction of ten (10) percent.
- 2. Upon arriving to the testing area, all personal belongings including cell phones, smart watches, ear bud/pods, tablets/laptops, jump drives, timers, cameras, jackets, hoodies, coats, hats, drinks, and book bags must be placed in the back of the room and may not be worn or used while taking an exam.
- 3. Cellphones, smart watches, or any other electronic device are prohibited and must be turned off, not on a vibrate setting. If a student is discovered with a cell phone on your person or at your testing station, he/she will receive a zero for that exam/quiz and will be removed from the testing area. The college district guidelines for cheating will apply. If a cell phone goes off (noise, ringer, text message, notification of any kind, including a vibrate setting) the student will receive a deduction of 10% on the exam due to disturbing other students' testing environment.
- 4. The student is not allowed to communicate with anyone during the exam. If you have a question or a problem notify the instructor by raising your hand. The instructor will not answer questions concerning the content of the exam.
- 5. Students are only allowed a writing utensil, a simple 4-function calculator, and a blank piece of paper to complete dosage calculation questions in their testing space. The nursing instructor will provide a simple 4-function calculator and a piece of scratch paper.
- 6. The student will be required to submit their scratch paper upon exam completion. The students' names must be written legibly on the top of the scratch paper.
- 7. Students are expected to take quizzes and tests as scheduled. Students are responsible for contacting the instructor (via MCC email) thirty (30) minutes prior to missing a scheduled test. Failure to do so will result in a zero (0) for the test. In case of a severe emergency (hospitalization, automobile accident, or related issue) proper documentation must be presented to the respective Program Coordinator for review and approval, prior to taking the make-up exam.
- 8. Make-up exams are expected to be completed within one (1) week of the scheduled exam. Failure to reschedule the exam within one (1) week of the scheduled exam/return to class will result in a zero (0) on the exam. Make-up exams are not in the same category as testing accommodations exams. See "Testing Accommodations" in this handbook for policy regarding accommodations.
- 9. Students failing to make up a test as scheduled will receive a zero (0) for the test. If the student does not report to the testing center for their make-up test, this will result in a zero (0). If the student shows up late for their testing center accommodation or make-up exam, the same

- policy will be followed for showing up late for a classroom exam. Re-scheduling of accommodation exams must receive permission to re-schedule from the course instructor and will follow the policy for missed exams (including a 10% deduction).
- 10. The first occurrence of a missed exam will result in a 10% deduction from the test score. For any subsequent exam absences, the student will **not** be allowed to take the exam and will be given zero (0) points for the exam.
- 11. Make-up exams must be taken in the Penn Valley testing center. No other MCC testing center will be approved.
- 12. Course quizzes or missed in-class assignments associated with or without points are not allowed to be made up.
- 13. For students taking exams in the MCC-PV testing center, once the password has been entered and the exam has begun, the student may not be permitted to leave until the exam has ended.
- 14. The student must achieve an overall course average of a "C" (80% or higher without rounding), and a final clinical evaluation of satisfactory in all categories for successful completion of each course. If the course average is 79.9%, the course grade will be a "D". There will be **NO** rounding of grades.
- 15. Students who want to review the quiz or test must make an appointment with the faculty during office hours to meet before the next quiz or test. No previous exams will be reviewed once the next unit exam is given. Zoom test review will not be allowed. Test review will only be given inperson.
- 16. Evaluation of student learning is provided in the form of course exams and a comprehensive final exam in each course. The number of exams in each course is determined by the course faculty. Each unit exam is fifty (50) points with five (5) of those 50 points being dosage calculation. The comprehensive final will be one hundred (100) points, with five (5) of those 100 points being dosage calculation.

Testing Accommodations

If the student has documented disabilities, the student may be entitled to testing accommodations. Students must contact MCC Disabilities Support Services (DSS) and provide documentation prior to a scheduled examination. Click here for more information.

ATI

ATI Policy Assessment Technologies Institute (ATI) offers an assessment driven review program designed to enhance student learning and NCLEX-RN success.

Remediation is critical. Consistent remediation throughout the program will improve the student's "pulse" status. Remediation consists of two parts: listing 3 bulleted items for each topic missed <u>and</u> the post-practice test quiz. ATI generates the post-practice test quiz automatically. If there is no quiz that generates or the quiz is less than 10 questions, faculty may choose an alternative remediation method for this portion of the remediation.

Remediation is required and must be completed and submitted per the course calendar/syllabus/due date given by the instructor and at the beginning of class. If the student does not turn the remediation in on time, this will be considered incomplete. The student will still be required to complete the remediation prior to the scheduled proctored exam time. On the practice and proctored exams, students may not use any resources for exam completion. These exams maintain the same integrity as unit exams. Students may not access course-specific assessment material(s), including practice and proctored assessments/exams, prior to the exam being given in the respective course. If the student chooses to access assessment/exam materials early on ATI, the student will receive a 0/20 total on their ATI points. Students may still access non-exam/assessment related ATI material prior to being enrolled in a course. For example, the quizzes, simulations, modules separate from assessments, etc. Testing policy regarding academic dishonesty will be applied to all exams, including ATI exams.

Students must have remediation completed prior to sitting for the proctored exam. If the student fails to do so, the student may not sit for the proctored exam at the same date/time as the class and will have a deduction of five (5) points from the overall ATI points earned.

If the student has not taken the two (2) required practice assessments and one (1) required proctored assessment by the date of the final, the student may not sit for the final exam and will be subject to a missed exam per the handbook policy.

ATI Policy Assessment Technologies Institute (ATI) offers an assessment driven review program designed to enhance the student learning and NCLEX-RN success.

For RNUR 115, 126, 131, 134, 138, 141, and 238, twenty (20) points of the overall course grades will be assigned. Two practice assessments will be made available prior to each proctored exam. Points are rewarded as described in the table below.

| | ATI Proctored Assessment | |
|---------------------|--------------------------|--|
| | 15 points | |
| 15 points – Level 3 | | |

10 points – Level 2

5 points – Level 1

0 points—Below level 1

Students will have an option (not required) to take the proctored assessment if they do not achieve full points the first time. Students will only have one (1) opportunity to do so and it must be taken in the testing center or other arrangement, per instructor discretion. The retake must be completed within two(2) weeks of the proctored exam in the course or prior to the final, whichever comes first. No remediation will be required for the proctored assessment. No students will be allowed the option to retake the proctored assessment after the final has been given in the course.

Retake points:

10 points – Level 2 or greater on retake

0 points - Level 1 or below on retake

Remediation points:

- 1. ATI-provided quiz
- 2. 3-bulleted points per missed topic
 - Bulleted points must pertain to the missed topic and be relevan
 - Bulleted points must be of significant enough length to cover the topic

2.5 points will be associated with each Practice Assessments A and B with remediation for a total of 5 points. Remediation consisting of 3-bulleted points and the practice quiz must be complete prior to sitting for the proctored exam and per syllabus/course policy listed. Each course may have a different timeline for due dates regarding remediation and this will be left up to the individual instructor. All ATI assessments/exams including practice/proctored, and remediation must be complete for the student to be allowed to sit for the final exam.

For RNUR 244, the following policies for practice and proctored exams apply:

| For KNOK 244, the following policies for practice and proctored exams apply. | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| ATI Proctored Assessment | | | | |
| 20 points | | | | |
| 20 points – Level 3 (71.3%-100%) | | | | |
| 17 points – Level 2 (67.3%-71.2%) | | | | |
| 0 points – Level 1 or below (67.2% and below) | | | | |
| | | | | |

Students who receive 67.2% or below on the proctored assessment must complete remediation and must sit for the comprehensive predictor retake. Students will only have one (1) opportunity to do so and it must be taken in the testing center or other arrangement, per instructor discretion. The retake must be completed within two(2) weeks of the proctored exam in the course or prior to the 3-day review course, whichever comes first.

Retake points possible out of the total 20:

15 points – Level 2 or greater on retake 0 points – Level 1 or below on retake

Remediation:

- 1. ATI-provided quiz
- 2. 3-bulleted points per missed topic
 - Bulleted points must pertain to the missed topic and be relevant
 - Bulleted points must be of significant enough length to cover the topic

No points will be associated with Practice Assessments A or B. No points will be associated with remediation. However, remediation consisting of 3-bulleted points **and** the practice quiz must be complete prior to sitting for the proctored exam and per syllabus/course policy listed. Each course may have a different timeline for due dates regarding remediation and this will be left up to the individual instructor. All ATI assessments/exams including practice/proctored, and remediation must be complete for the student to be allowed to sit for the final exam.

Probation

If the student's grade falls below 80% cumulatively (without rounding), the student fails to follow proper policy/procedure as required, or the student does not meet the clinical/course expectations in one or more of the categories listed below, the student is placed on probation. Students violating rules/policies in the MCC Code of Conduct will, at minimum, be placed on probation, and consequences may include up to program dismissal and/or legal consequences, pending the violation. Clinical categories include behavior/professionalism, tardiness/absence per policy, unsafe patient care, critical thinking, or other category as listed in the clinical grading component of the course. To continue with the prescribed order of courses in the nursing program, the student must complete the course with a "C" (80%) average or better **and** pass as satisfactory in all clinical categories listed. Satisfactory completion of the course and/or clinical results in removal of the probation consequence for that course; however, the probation form will remain in the student file.

1. Students are expected to follow the MCC and Nursing Program's academic rules for student behavior, rules of the clinical orientation manual (accessible on clinical student) and clinical professional conduct. Non-course related disciplinary action may be initiated for lack of compliance with any of those stated standards. Grounds for non-course related disciplinary action shall include, but not be limited to the following:

- a. Disruptive or disrespectful behavior
- b. Illicit activities
- c. Dishonest behavior
- d. Unprofessionalism such as, but not limited to:
 - i. Leaving the unit and/or clinical/class without notice
 - ii. Disrespectful, abusive, or inappropriate language (verbally, written, or other form of communication)
 - iii. Bullying or intimidating confrontation or harassment to fellow student(s) and/or instructor
 - iv. Theft
 - v. Inability to follow the instructor's directions
 - vi. Undermining authority
- e. Conduct potentially harmful to the safety of clients, client's family members, clinical facility staff, college faculty or staff, or other students
- f. Unsatisfactory clinical performance as determined by the instructor
- g. Student deviation from expectations presented in clinical orientation
- h. Attendance-related and/or
- i. Violation of the MCC Student Code of Conduct, Nursing Program, and/or the clinical orientation manual
- 2. A clinical or course probation form will be given to the student for any disciplinary action and will define the problem areas to increase student awareness of the problem(s). This also allows the student the opportunity to improve performance in the areas in which there is a deficit.
- 3. Once placed on probation, the student will receive a written or email notice addressing the infraction and be given an improvement plan indicating the deficiencies.
- 4. If a second disciplinary action is merited in the same course or clinical rotation, the student will receive a failure of that portion of the course. A failure of the clinical portion of the course immediately constitutes failure of the theory portion. The student will then no longer be eligible to stay in the course unless an active appeal is in progress. If the student chooses to appeal the failure, the process for submitting an appeal must be followed and the student may remain in class until the appeal recommendation is finalized.
- 5. Once placed on probation, the student remains on probation for the duration of the course.
- 6. If a student is removed from a clinical facility due to disruptive or unsafe behavior, the student is subject to clinical failure. The student will not be allowed to obtain an alternative clinical site.
- 7. Unsafe practice that has the potential for harm to the patient or others will result in dismissal from clinical. If dismissal occurs, the situation will be reviewed by the Program Coordinator and Division Chair, and a recommendation will be made regarding the student's continued progression in the course and/or program. This can include the potential for program dismissal.
- 8. A student reporting to class or clinical whose behavior indicates potential impairment from alcohol and/or drugs will be immediately removed from clinical/course activities. The incident will be reviewed by the Program Coordinator and Division Chair, and a recommendation will be made regarding the students' continued progression in the course and/or program. This can include the potential for program dismissal.

Withdrawal and Failure Policy

Students may only have a total of two (2) unsuccessful attempts at any course throughout the program. This includes failure at the end of the course and withdrawal while passing (defined as 80% or greater) or failing the course (defined as less than 80% without rounding). For example, if a student does not pass a course (less than 80%) in their freshman semester and then withdrawals from a course at their junior semester, this will count as the total of two unsuccessful attempts and the student will therefore be dismissed from the program. If a student decides to withdrawal from two courses in one semester, this will count as two withdrawals since there are two courses. Medical exemptions will be made based on MCC legal policy.

If a student does not pass the course (defined as less than 80%) the student must return the following semester and retake both the course itself and the clinical component. If the student does not pass the clinical component but does pass the course itself, the student must also return the next semester to retake both the clinical and course component of the course. Returning the next semester is only pending course space availability.

If a student needs to take a semester off due to extenuating circumstances, the student may only take one (1) semester off for extenuating circumstances throughout the duration of the program. To take the semester off, the student must initiate a meeting with the Program Coordinator, Division Chair, and Dean for this to be allowed. If the student desires to take more than one semester off, the student must then reapply for the program and start at the freshman level, pending program reacceptance.

The student has one (1) semester to re-enroll in the program once they withdraw. If a student does not plan to enroll in nursing courses as scheduled in their curriculum plan, the student must notify the Program Coordinator as soon as possible, indicating (via email) the reason for interrupting their enrollment and their intent for continuation in the program. The letter should also request reenrollment for the following semester if they wish to be considered for reinstatement. Students who fail to notify the Program Coordinator via email will be required to re-apply for admission and re-entry is not guaranteed. The deadline for notification to the Program Coordinator must occur by March 31 for the upcoming summer and/or fall semester and October 31 for the upcoming spring semester.

If a student withdraws for health reasons, additional written documentation may be required and may be required to be submitted in-person, not electronically. Students in this category should seek guidance from the respective Program Coordinator.

Chain of Command

These steps must be followed in order and not skipped for any grievance or communication.

First step – Instructor and/or faculty involved Second step - Program Coordinator Third step – HSI Division Chair Fourth step – HSI Dean

Academic Grievance Process

Guidelines for Submitting an Appeal

Students have a right to appeal their grade. Guidelines for submitting an appeal can be found in the Student Code of Conduct.

Re-Entry into the Program

If a student plans to return/re-enroll (including medical withdrawals), a formal written request stating their intent for re-enrollment into the program must be completed by the third business day after the district official day to withdraw without assessment. Re-enrollment will be on a space-available basis. If space is not available for longer than one (1) semester, the student will forfeit their place in the program or reapply to the program and start at the freshman semester.

For a student who has taken a leave from the program, the following must be satisfied prior to the start of the semester in which the student is returning:

- Complete a background check and drug screening.
- Maintain all CNE requirements during the withdrawal period.
- Pass a laboratory skill test specific to the point of re-entry. Students need to contact the respective course faculty to schedule the re-entry skills test. It is the responsibility of the student to schedule and pass the skills test and to ensure all re-entry requirements are met prior to the first day of the semester. Failure to do so may result in the student not being readmitted to the nursing program. It is the responsibility of the student to both initiate and schedule this. Required skills per level are listed below. The student must show satisfactory progress in all prior semesters, pending the semester of re-entry. For example, if the student withdrawals from the junior semester, the student will need to complete all skills for the freshman, sophomore, and junior semester prior to being allowed readmission. The student must pass all required skills with an 80% (without rounding) competency level overall.

Freshman semester: head-to-toe assessment, vital signs, bed bath, full occupied bed change, hand hygiene, sterile glove donning, glucometer competency

Sophomore semester: IV insertion, IV pump set-up (primary and secondary), mini mental status exam, postpartum and newborn exam plus all prior semester skills

Junior semester: NG tube insertion with suction set-up, sterile foley insertion and discontinuation plus all prior semester skills

Senior semester: focused assessment plus all prior semester skills

Program Dismissal

In addition to grounds specified in the <u>Code of Student Conduct</u>, grounds for dismissal shall also include, but not be limited to:

- a. Student inability to sufficiently master the competencies of the course.
- b. Conduct detrimental to the best interest of the patient/client, the program, the college, and the clinical facilities.
- c. Student behavior that is disruptive to patient/client care and /or diminishes the quality of care.
- d. Unsafe nursing practice
- e. Student inability to meet the 80% benchmark in any second nursing course or a second failure or withdrawal in the same course (See Withdrawal/failure Policy)
- f. Student inability to meet the 80% benchmark in two (2) nursing courses in a semester.
- g. Cheating and/or academic dishonesty.
- h. Community clinical partners in the Kansas City Metropolitan area (MOKAN) require a drug screening and background check. The student will submit to such screening and assume the cost through clinical student or outside agency, if required. If the results of the testing/screening/background check prohibit the student from entering an agency, it will result in the inability of the student to complete the clinical requirement of the program. The student's dismissal from the Nursing Program will follow.
- i. Eligibility to enter the PN program after being unsuccessful in the ADN program will be based on application and acceptance to the program.

The recommendation for dismissal from the nursing program based on overall academic performance, conduct, unsafe nursing practice, or failure to meet the essential abilities will be reviewed by the Nursing Program Coordinator, Division Chair, and/or Dean of Health Sciences Institute in this written order. Written notification will be sent to the student by the Program Coordinator. Should the student disagree with the decision, the student may follow the MCC Code of Conduct.

Licensure Application, Graduation & Pinning

Successful completion of the nursing program does not guarantee the graduate will be allowed to take the licensing exam.

The State Board of Nursing has the legal duty of determining that each applicant who will practice as a professional nurse has good moral character as required under the Missouri Nurse Practice Act.

While a conviction or criminal record is not conclusive of the standard of good moral character, it is a factor that must be considered by the State Board of Nursing when applying for the licensure exam following completion of the educational curriculum. Any candidate for licensure who has ever been charged or convicted of a misdemeanor or a felony will be required to submit documentation of the court proceedings for that charge or conviction to the State Board of Nursing in which licensure is sought.

The reasons that may result in a denial, or revocation, of a professional nursing license can be found in The Nursing Practice Act.

If the student has had a criminal conviction in the past, please contact the respective Program Coordinator for assistance with your application. A conviction may delay or prevent the issuance of a license. The Missouri State Board of Nursing will make the decision whether to allow an individual to take the licensure examination. (Questions may be directed to the Missouri State Board of Nursing, 3605 Missouri Boulevard, Jefferson City, Missouri 65102.)

Instructions for completing the Missouri State Board of Nursing's "Application for License as a Registered Professional Nurse by Examination" will be given during the last semester of the respective program. These completed applications are mailed to Jefferson City, Missouri in February for May graduates and in September for December graduates by the Nursing Department office. Please refer to the Missouri State Board of Nursing website for this application. Please wait for instructions in your senior semester before completing this application.

All graduation and pinning information will be given at the senior level.

Dress code for the Pinning Ceremony will be announced senior semester.

Note: No alcohol or drugs/controlled substances are allowed on college premises or at any college sponsored activities.

Accreditation

MCC-Penn Valley's ADN Nursing Program is fully accredited by the ACCREDITATION COMMISSION FOR EDUCATION IN NURSING, which may be contacted at:

Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing/ACEN 3390 Peachtree Road NE, Suite 1400 Atlanta, Georgia 30326-1427 Telephone: 404.975.5000

Fax: 404.975.5020

Website: www.acen.org

MCC-Penn Valley Associate of Applied Science Nursing Degree is also fully accredited by the MISSOURI STATE BOARD OF NURSING, which may be contacted at:

Missouri State Board of Nursing 3605 Missouri Boulevard Jefferson City, MO 65109 Telephone: 573.751.0681

Fax: 573.751.0075 TTY: 800.735.2966

Website: nursing@pr.mo.gov

Program Faculty

| Amy Abma-Office 408K | |
|---|--------------|
| amy.abma@mcckc.edu | 816-604-4165 |
| BSN, University of Memphis | |
| MSN, Webster University | |
| Kathy Alford-Office 408L | 816-604-4641 |
| kathy.alford@mcckc.edu | |
| BSN, Boston College | |
| MSN, University of Mary | |
| Kathyrn Boles- Office 408E | 816-604-4506 |
| kathyrn.boles@mcckc.edu | |
| BSN, University of Missouri-Kansas City | |
| MSN, Western Governors University | |
| Jennifer Charlton-Office 408H | 816-604-4417 |
| jennifer.charlton@mcckc.edu | |
| BSN, Research College of Nursing/Rockhurst University | |
| MSN, University of Kansas City, Missouri | |
| Christa Gulick-Office 408E | 816-604-4544 |
| christa.gulick@mcckc.edu | |
| Assoc., Penn Valley Community College | |
| MSN, University of Mary | |
| Brenda Kotar-Office 408D | 816-604-4476 |
| <u>brenda.kotar@mcckc.edu</u> | |
| Assoc., Penn Valley Community College | |
| MSN, University of Mary | |
| Kayla Owens-Office 408I | 816-604-4183 |
| kayla.owens@mcckc.edu | |
| BSN, Missouri Western State University | |
| MSN, Maryville University | |
| Loretta Rosson Rollings-Office 408F | 816-604-4474 |
| loretta.rossonrollings@mcckc.edu | |
| Assoc., Penn Valley Community College | |
| MSN, Rockhurst University | |
| Angela Pons-Sepsis-408S | 816-604-4833 |
| angela.Sepsis@mcckc.edu | |
| BSN, University of Kansas | |
| MSN, University of Mary | |
| MBA, University of Tulsa | |
| Administrative Assistant for Nursing Division: | 816-604-4175 |
| Sophie Craven-Nursing Front Desk 408 | |
| sophie.craven@mcckc.edu | |
| pv.nursing@mcckc.edu | |
| | |